Dear Chancellor Moeser,





Sunday, 3/21/04

I want to update you on the results of our efforts to inform the community about the controversy surrounding the Bell Award.  Also, given my expectation that you will establish a committee to lead a process of dialogue concerning the controversy, I want to offer some suggestions.  While I do not necessarily speak for all of those who have signed the letter calling for a Moratorium and Dialogue, I am serving as the facilitator for that group.  As a result, I believe I have a fairly good sense of what we hope for in the way of a serious process to move forward.

I have been most encouraged by the response of diverse segments of our community to the call for Moratorium and Dialogue.  The word has gone out broadly, and we have begun hearing from many voices, both here at Carolina and in the larger community.  Students have begun to discuss this issue in their classes.  For instance, last week, students announced the campaign in a North Carolina History class taught by Prof. James Leloudis.  They distributed the letter and asked for signatures.  Prof. Leloudis led a 20 minute discussion.  In the end, approximately fifty students, one third of the class, signed the letter.  I continue to get new signatures from professors and graduate students in History and quite a number of other departments.  A number of professors spending the year at the National Humanities Center have also signed, as have a smattering of UNC alums from around the country.  Of course, it must be remembered that our ability to spread the word has been limited by time and resources, and it is reasonable to assume that that we have merely scratched the surface.  The letter is also garnering signatures among campus workers and activists in the community.  During the coming week, there are many events related to Women's History and the 50th commemoration of Brown v. Board of Education.  We will be distributing flyers and soliciting signatures at these events, and I expect, based on the response at similar events, to gather many new signatures.  These signatures will also be invaluable during the dialogue and resolution phases of this campaign.  I will turn the lists of new signatories in to you as soon as I am able to catch up with the rush.

I spoke with Dr. Archie Ervin at the Stone lecture the other night, and he assured me that our concerns were receiving careful consideration.  I have heard that the Bell Award recipient this year is Madeline Levine, and I have high hopes that she will support the need for our community to develop an in depth discussion about this critical issue.  As it has come to my attention that you have begun assembling a group to deal with this controversy, let me share some observations and make a few suggestions.

This is the kind of issue that will not go away.  Communities all over the country that have experienced racial tragedies--Tulsa, Wilmington, etc.--are finding that they cannot simply "move on" without seeking truth and reconciliation.  As I'm sure you are aware, the President of Brown University has taken a bold stand by initiating a two year process to examine the relationship of that institution to the slave trade and debate the policy implications of that history.  She wants to move on, as well, but perhaps the fact that she is an African American woman descended from slaves makes her aware that moving on will require a more serious engagement with the wrongs and hurts that are the legacy of the past. Perhaps the question of Cornelia Phillips Spencer's role in closing the University during Reconstruction and her advocacy of white supremacy do not seem as significant as these other examples.  But she represents a great wrong that the University participated in, and there is a hurt flowing from that history that has not healed.  Clearly, that is why so many black faculty, students, and workers have been quick to call for a Moratorium and Dialogue on the Bell Award, once they learned the historical truth.  They know the hurt caused by white supremacy, and they, as well as their allies, hope that you will take some bold leadership in addressing their concerns.  We put the ball in your court because we believed that you have both the moral authority, the resources, and the responsibility to lead in this matter.

That said, let me urge you to be inclusive as you establish a committee to address the Bell Award controversy.   Those of us who have developed the expertise, taken the risks, and done the work to be able to bring this issue to the attention of the community should be well represented on any bodies established to move this process forward.  We should be at the table from the beginning.  Also, it is important that all the main constituencies of the community be represented on all of the entities established to promote dialogue and make recommendations.  I have no doubt that faculty and students, particularly women and African Americans, will be represented.  However, I want to urge you to also include representatives of the workers of color and the black community.  Both the Chapel Hill-Carrboro NAACP and the UNC housekeepers and groundskeepers have been involved in this campaign.  I believe they feel that they have a special stake in this issue. They still feel the consequences of the long history of white supremacy more than others, and they should be at the table as well. 

I also want to urge you to give your support to a thorough process of  research, education, debate, the formulation of proposals, and the making of recommendations.  Real dialogue will take some time to develop.  If it is superficial, it could do more harm than good.  This issue will be difficult.  Many people are not ready to deal with these questions, and unless the process developed to promote understanding and dialogue is thoughtful, broad, and deep, it could become very problematic.  On the other hand, the University has undertaken a number of initiatives in recent years, including both the summer reading programs and the process that evolved the dialogue and recommendations related to the Chancellor's Taskforce on a Better Workplace.  Some experience has been gained with these efforts that should be useful.

While we have concurred with your decision to go forward with the Bell Award this year, since the recipient had been notified before this controversy developed, I do not think that the ceremony should go by without an acknowledgment of the controversy, our basic concerns, and your decision about how the University will proceed to resolve the issues.

I understand that you and your staff have probably discussed many of these issues, since I have had no further direct communication from you, I would be remiss if I did not try to bring the concerns of the people I represent to your attention before all the decisions are made.




Sincerely, Yonni Chapman

